

Afghanistan: The Fog at the End of the Tunnel

Carl Conetta
Project on Defense Alternatives
19 June 2021

When will US ground troops leave Afghanistan? Why the uncertainty? Logistical problems are not a principal cause, as often claimed. Instead, the vacillation and uncertainty is due to an ongoing, but troubled US effort to shape Afghanistan's future using the presence of US ground troops as leverage.

The date for US troop withdrawal from Afghanistan is subject to change once again.(1) The Feb 2020 agreement between the USA and the Taliban had originally set 01 May 2021 as the deadline for ending the US ground troop presence in Afghanistan.(2) However, on 17 April President Biden announced his intention to breach the agreement by setting a new date almost 6 months in the future: 11 September 2021.(3) More recently, the *New York Times* reports that more than a dozen officials in the USA, Afghanistan, and Europe are confirming a possible new departure date in mid-July 2021.(4) Given the opportunity to deny the leaks, Pentagon Press Spokesman John Kirby instead demurred, saying, "I'm not going to speculate about what the exact time frame is going to end up being." (5)

In US discussion of these changes, the logistics of withdrawal have been emphasized as initially requiring the delay and then, unexpectedly, allowing some mitigation of it.(6) According to the *Times*, upon supposedly beginning withdrawal in April "military officials quickly realized that they could be out by early to mid-July."(7) But this explanation for the delay and then its partial retraction fall short, as this post will show.

First, previous troop drawdowns in Afghanistan (and elsewhere) strongly imply that the task could have been completed by May 1, if there had been a will to do so.(8) (see *Appendix 1: The Logistics Dodge*, below)

Second, arguing that ignorance of conditions on the ground led to overestimating the time needed for withdrawal begs credulity. Active planning for the move has been underway for more than a year.(9) So has the process of withdrawal. Already, 10,000 troops had withdrawn by early 2021 (counting

from January of 2020).(10) The task facing the new administration was *not* a new one, nor was the ground unknown.

An alternative explanation for breaching the 2020 deal is that it gave Washington more time to pursue "unfinished business" concerning Afghanistan's future. In this gambit, the lingering troop presence would serve as a type of leverage. As a *Reuters* reporter found, "Some US officials and many experts fear that if US-led international forces depart before a peace deal is reached, Afghanistan could plunge into a new civil war, giving *al Qaeda* a new sanctuary."(11) Motivating and managing that prospective peace deal was part of Washington's unfinished agenda.

Clearly, the $\sim 10,000$ US troops and contractors serving in Afghanistan could not counter-balance the Taliban, but they could stiffen Kabul's forces and resolve, hold NATO's attention and concern, add to the effectiveness of US air power, keep access points open, and anchor the possibility of a revived US ground presence. Put simply, they could represent the fact that the ground game isn't over until it's over. And that's the foundation of the leverage those troops have provided.

The USA has been using the time it's gained not only to ease the pace of withdrawal, but also to improve Afghan defenses, polish plans and preparations for "fighting from afar," and pursue dramatic new political initiatives aiming to lock the Taliban into a cease-fire, peace settlement, and nation-building plan substantially defined by the USA. (See, *Appendix 2. Unfinished Business: Shaping Afghanistan's Future*, below.) An illustrative goal briefed to Afghan President Ghani and Chairman Abdullah by US Special Representative Zalmay Khalilzad was "a revised 90-day Reduction-in Violence...intended to prevent a Spring Offensive by the Taliban."(12)

Biden's decision to breach the agreement was a high-risk gamble. This was partly because the existing Taliban cease-fire on US forces was associated with the 2020 US-Taliban deal - now breached. That cease-fire allowed the United States more than a year without a combat casualty - a sharp drop from previous years.(13) Should the cease-fire break down and US forces suffer fatalities under Taliban attack, near-term withdrawal could become politically impossible. However, with the prospect of US withdrawal still dangling in the near future, Biden gambled that the Taliban would hold their fire and wait, while also partaking in multinational meetings that would supposedly lay the foundation for the next Afghanistan.

For Every Action...

The Taliban responded to Biden's contravention by threatening a return to unrestricted attacks on US troops.(14) But Biden had already issued a preemptive threat on April 14 when he warned that, should the Taliban lift the cease-fire linked

to the deal and resume attacks on US troops, the latter would respond with "all the tools at (their) disposal."(15) The Taliban reiterated their threats as the May 1 deadline passes.(16) And US Army General Austin Scott Miller, commander of the NATO Resolute Support Mission in Afghanistan, repeated Biden's.(17)

In this exchange the potential for an escalation spiral is obvious. And should fighting once again flare, it would not admit an easy or quick resolution. Even apart from the friction generated by the breach, any delay in withdrawing troops from the Afghan imbroglio presents an opportunity for renewed conflict, which could easily add years to US ground troop combat in a conflict several US presidents had hoped to end or curb.

Taliban offensive action surged after 01 May(18) although little or none of it was intentionally directed at US forces. When attacks did seem to target US troops or their positions, US forces struck back ferociously.(19) Generally, the role of US air power in supporting Kabul's forces against the Taliban grew along with the fighting.(20) And with the increasing extent and intensity of fighting,(21) Washington increasingly worried about what NYT's informants called a "nightmare scenario": The eventuality of a US combat-related death in Afghanistan.(22) That occurrence might reconfigure US policy on withdrawal and would certainly be politically disruptive at home. The *NYT* informants connected these concerns to the administration's consideration of a mid-July exit.

Blinken's diplomatic and government-shaping program made little progress during the period April to June even though it was arguably the main reason for extending America's ground force presence beyond the agreed May deadline. Obviously, Blinken's cease-fire proposal did not take hold. Also failing to gain traction were efforts to draw the Taliban into an Istanbul-based international meeting that might formulate an Afghan settlement with features favored by Washington. (See *Appendix 2. Unfinished Business: Shaping Afghanistan's Future*)

Throughout April 2021, the Taliban steadfastly refused to participate in any meetings that addressed substantive settlement issues before foreign troops left Afghan soil. This prompted Turkey, Pakistan, and the Kabul government to issue joint statements accusing the Taliban of failing in its responsibility to seek an inclusive negotiated settlement. Not wishing to be portrayed internationally as a spoiler, the Taliban responded in early May with a counter-offer: It would participate in the US arranged meetings if the United States would agree to a July exit date. Reportedly, the USA and Taliban subsequently conferred over the option. More recently, as rumors of a possible July exit circulated, the Taliban agreed in principle to participate in the US proposed meeting, although the terms of the meeting are still under discussion. (For more detail see *Appendix 2*)

Indicative of the remaining distance between the two parties and the emphasis the Taliban place on indigenous authority is their response to the Biden proposal to have a Turkey - a NATO country that is also Muslim - assume responsibility for keeping the Kabul International Airport open and secure.(23) The Taliban's response was categorical:

"Every inch of Afghan soil, its airports and security of foreign embassies and diplomatic offices is the responsibility of the Afghans, consequently no one should hold out hope of keeping military or security presence in our country." (24)

Hubris goes before a fall

In a net assessment, Biden's gambit has involved more risk than gain. The Taliban have continued their rapid advance, refused to renew a cease-fire with Kabul, and so-far rebuffed efforts to draw them into substantive settlement negotiations prior to the withdrawal of foreign troops. This outcome should not be surprising. It corresponds to Afghanistan's internal balance of power and to the manifest limits on what outside players can accomplish by means of force and funding. The commitment of outside powers, now twenty years along, has substantially receded in recent years, as is obvious to all the contestants

In the United States, public support for withdrawal now stands above 2:1, not surprisingly.(25) What has twenty-years, \$2 trillion, and as many as 6,000 US military and contractor lives gained? A dysfunctional kleptocratic warlord state that cannot stand on its own against ill-equipped insurgents. (26)

Without substantial permanent foreign military support the Kabul government will soon crumble and a Taliban coalition will become the predominant political force in Afghanistan. (27) Appreciating this, the Taliban will not be co-opted by Washington's recent raft of peace and governance meetings and proposals. Why cannot Washington see this? Why pursue a policy that risks prolonging the war and US ground force intervention with little hope of gain?

Hubris, voluntarism, institutional interests, and partisan politics all play a role in shaping Washington's appreciation of strategic realities and in limiting the range of options thought feasible. The recent debate over withdrawal shows that, contrary to the evidence of 20 years, confidence in progress if not victory remains alive in some corners.(28) Given this, building a leadership coalition supportive of a given policy can requires compromise on specifics. Thus, past efforts to reduce deployments in Afghanistan and Iraq have come wrapped paradoxically in troop surges or "one last

shot," often extending rather than ending commitments. Paradoxical action is often the price of "consensus." (29)

Today, in Afghanistan, "mission accomplished" turns out not to have meant exiting ASAP. Nor did it exclude a sudden surge of new policy initiatives, anchored by military presence and action. This suggests that the administration was divided internally. Certainly, the broader Democratic Party leadership was divided on the wisdom of straight-forward "withdrawal." (30) And some key military leaders made no secret of their disapproval while nonetheless retaining their positions. (31)

What remains to be seen is how the principal players respond to each other's initiatives during this tense interregnum between ground combat and withdrawal. To be sure, every day the USA prolongs its ground presence involves new opportunities for US troops to be killed. Every day presents an opportunity to re-enter a cycle of violence, making it more difficult to exit. Similarly, every new US plan, every new or renewed commitment is an anchor, a snare, increasing America's political investment in advancing its vision(s) of Afghanistan's future. And when we take into consideration air power, special operations raids, military aid, diplomatic support, and financial assistance, it's clear that US withdrawal from this conflict, in any full sense, is not on the horizon.

Appendix 1: The Logistics Dodge

Among the broad public the most persuasive reason to delay the long-awaited, majority-supported troop withdrawal involves safety and logistical limits. However, taking historical precedent into account, neither of these concerns makes much sense given the size of the US contingent: about 3,500 troops and 16,000contractors. Relatively speaking, the United States has managed much greater logistical challenges in a more timely fashion in the recent past - including in Afghanistan: (32)

Without doubt there are a variety of tough transportation problems in the current Afghanistan case - such as the rugged terrain and poor transportation net. (33) Some of the challenges have been exaggerated, however. For instance, the number of sites hosting US personnel numbered in the hundreds some few years ago, but only dozens more recently. (34) More relevant than enumerating the types of obstacle possibly facing Afghanistan withdrawal is weighing this case against other US withdrawal efforts. How do different cases and experiences stack up?

The 1990-1991 Gulf War offers one standard for judging the challenge now facing America in Afghanistan.(35) Operation Desert Storm (ODS) involved more than 500,000 US troops "in theater". This posed a redeployment challenge orders of

magnitude greater than what Washington today faces in Afghanistan. Nevertheless, following the ODS cease-fire, troops were exiting the war zone at rates up to 5,000 personnel per day. Assets took longer, of course. All told, redeployment of people and materiel from the theater took 10 month.

Applied to the present Afghanistan case, this standard might suggest that withdrawal could be accomplished in less than a few weeks! That calculation is faulty, of course. The relationship between the two cases - the Gulf and Afghanistan wars - is not linear.(36) The Gulf states offer an exceptional infrastructure and environment for deployment and redeployment. In the case of Afghanistan, countervailing factors include an especially poor transportation network, limited airport capacity, lack of nearby seaports, severe weather, mountainous terrain, and possible harassing attacks by violent actors.(37) On the other hand, facilitating the current effort is that planning has been already underway for a year.(38) Also expeditious was the consolidation of US personnel and assets in fewer, more secure locations - a process similarly underway for a year.

Another - and perhaps more relevant - standard was set during the 2013-2015 US military drawdown in Afghanistan.(39) This followed the 2009 Obama surge. In the space of two years, 60,000 troops were redeployed. The lion's share of their equipment was removed, destroyed, or transferred to the Afghan Armed Forces.(40) And, unlike today, that was a period of active combat. Indeed, during 2013 and 2014, over 120 US soldiers were killed in action.(41)

Looking forward from February 2021, in light of the above, could the United States have withdrawn all its troops and assets by May 1. Personnel, yes; Assets, probably not. Despite almost a year of specific planning, the delay in execution had precluded it. However, while the administration might reasonably argue that logistical challenges impose some delay in full withdrawal, the planned five months exceeds what's reasonable. Supporting this conclusion is not only the example of the 1990-1991 Gulf War (adjusted for size), but the adjusted examples of the Vietnam War, the 1983 Grenada intervention, the 1999 Kosovo War, and the multiple surges and recessions in US troop levels during both the Iraq and Afghanistan wars to date.(42) (These comparisons assume the need to evacuate a total of ~20,000 US and allied troops, civilian government personnel, and contractors from Afghanistan.)

The Taliban would certainly have negotiated a short delay in America's exit - had they been asked. Indeed, some sources report they are now in the process of belatedly negotiating a possible July 2021 exit date.(43) Looking back to April, the key to having effectively met the terms of the 2020 agreement would have been negotiating a short delay, declaring an end to the operation on 01 May, making substantial withdrawals within weeks of April 14, and completing withdrawal by mid-June.

That's a practicable option that would not have risked disrupting the process of disengagement and withdrawal.

Appendix 2. Unfinished Business: Shaping Afghanistan's Future

In early March 2021 US Secretary of State Antony Blinken summarized ambitious new US proposals for Afghanistan's near future in letters (44) and documents (45) shared with Afghanistan's President Ghani and Chairman Abdullah.(46) These documents outlined in some detail (I) a possible roadmap to a permanent cease-fire, (ii) the structure of a temporary unity government, (iii) the principles of a new constitution, and (iv) a future permanent government structure.(47) In essence, they constituted a "shake-and-bake" peace settlement confected in Washington DC and reflecting its ongoing vision for Afghanistan. There's little doubt that this eleventh-hour effort to gain substantial influence over the Kabul-Taliban negotiations would shape the Taliban's reaction (48) to Biden's eleventh-hour breach of the 2020 US-Taliban "Agreement for Bringing Peace to Afghanistan."(49)

For the immediate future the United States had prepared "a revised 90-day Reduction-in Violence, which is intended to prevent a Spring Offensive by the Taliban." (50) Blinken also asked the UN to convene a meeting of representatives from Russia, China, Pakistan, Iran, India, and the United States to discuss a joint approach to shaping a new order in Afghanistan. (51) Similarly, the USA pushed to accelerate settlement negotiations between the Kabul and the Taliban. To this end, the UN, USA, Turkey, and Qatar proposed a session to be held under their auspices on 24 April in Istanbul, but this had to be postponed due to the Taliban's long-standing refusal to attend such multinational summits until foreign troops leave the country, as promised in 2020. (52)

The Taliban see these machinations as an effort to overturn the 2020 agreement, strengthen the political and military position of Kabul, and revive some elements of earlier Western nation-building plans. Washington had hoped to significantly advance this program before the end of the revised troop withdrawal schedule. Should the Kabul government and a varied assembly of world powers coalesce around Blinken's proposals, international pressure on the Taliban might intensify. But there is no good reason to believe that this imperious approach would succeed now anymore than before. It could, however, prolong the conflict and America's involvement in it.

NOTES

- 1. Joseph Choi, "US troop pullout from Afghanistan now expected to be complete by mid-July: report," *The Hill*, 26 May 2021: https://thehill.com/policy/defense/555455-us-troop-pullout-from-afghanistan-now-expected-by-mid-July
- 2. US State Department, Agreement for Bringing Peace to Afghanistan between the Islamic Emirate of Afghanistan which is not recognized by the United States as a state and is known as the Taliban and the United States of America, 29 Feb 2020: https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Agreement-For-Bringing-Peace-to-Afghanistan-02.29.20.pdf
- 3. White House, *Remarks by President Biden on the Way Forward in Afghanistan,* 14 Apr 2021: https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/04/14/remarks-by-president-biden-on-the-way-forward-in-afghanistan/
- 4. Thomas Gibbons-Neff, et al., "Pentagon Accelerates Withdrawal From Afghanistan; American troops are set to be out by early to mid-July," *NYT*, 27 May 2021: https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/25/us/politics/us-afghanistan-withdrawal.html
- 5. US DoD, "Pentagon Press Secretary John F. Kirby Conducts On-Camera Press Briefing," 26 May 2021: https://www.defense.gov/Newsroom/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/2635011/ pentagon-press-secretary-conducts-on-camera-press-briefing/
- 6. Brian W. Everstine, "Afghanistan Withdrawal Pace Increases With Five Bases Handed Over," *Air Force Magazine* (18 May 2021): https://www.airforcemag.com/afghanistan-withdrawal-pace-increases-with-five-bases-handed-over/
- 7. Thomas Gibbons-Neff, et al., "Pentagon Accelerates Withdrawal From Afghanistan; American troops are set to be out by early to mid-July," *NYT*, 27 May 2021: https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/25/us/politics/us-afghanistan-withdrawal.html
- 8. AlexWard, "Biden's stated rationale for extending America's war in Afghanistan is weak," *Vox*, 26 Mar 2021: https://www.vox.com/2021/3/26/22352204/biden-afghanistan-press-conference-logistics-diplomacy
- 9. Dan Lamothe and Susannah George, "Pentagon plans for expected Trump order to pull thousands more troops from Afghanistan," *Washington Post,* 27 May 2020: https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/pentagon-plans-for-expected-trump-order-to-pull-thousands-more-troops-from-afghanistan/2020/05/27/3068c5c2-a025-11ea-9d96-c3f7c755fd6e_story.html
- Rebecca Kheel, "Official: Pentagon has started 'prudent planning' for full Afghanistan withdrawal by May," *The Hill,* 22 Sept 2020: https://thehill.com/policy/defense/517577-official-pentagon-has-started-prudent-planning-for-full-afghanistan-withdrawal
- 10. Shawn Snow, "US military budget request for Afghanistan lowest in a decade," *Military Times,* 10 Feb 2020: https://www.militarytimes.com/flashpoints/2020/02/10/us-military-budget-request-for-afghanistan-lowest-in-a-decade/

- 11. Jonathan Landay, "Biden says 'tough' to meet May 1 deadline for Afghanistan troop pullout," *Reuters,* 17 March 2021: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-afghanistan-security-biden/biden-says-tough-to-meet-may-1-deadline-for-afghanistan-troop-pullout-idUSKBN2B92DQ
- 12. US Sec of State Antony Blinken, *March 2021 Letter to Kabul leaders*, Washington DC, March 2021: https://comw.org/pda/fulltext/2103-Blinken-Letter-to-Kabul-Gov.pdf
- 13. Phillip Walter Wellman, "For the First Time in 2 Decades, the US Has Gone a Year Without a Combat Death in Afghanistan, *Military.com*, 8 Feb 2021: https://www.military.com/daily-news/2021/02/08/us-goes-one-year-without-combat-death-afghanistan-taliban-warns-against-reneging-peace-deal.html

https://www.military.com/daily-news/2021/02/08/us-goes-one-year-without-combat-dea th-afghanistan-taliban-warns-against-reneging-peace-deal.html

- 14. Susannah George, "Taliban warns of counterattacks as original 01 May deadline for US troop withdrawal passes," *Washington Post*, 1 May 2021: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2021/05/01/afghanistan-taliban-attacks/
- 15. Steve Herman, "US Can't Justify Keeping Troops in Afghanistan, Biden Says," *VOA*, 15 Apr 2021: https://www.voanews.com/usa/us-cant-justify-keeping-troops-afghanistan-biden-says
- 16. Susannah George, "Taliban warns of counterattacks as original 01 May deadline for US troop withdrawal passes," *Washington Post*, 1 May, 2021: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2021/05/01/afghanistan-taliban-attacks/
- 17. Abdul SediqiHamid Shalizi, "US commander warns against attacks on troops in Afghanistan as deadline passes," *Reuters*, 01 May 2021: https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/kabul-high-alert-amid-deadline-us-troop-withdrawal-afghanistan-2021-05-01/
- 18. "Fighting erupts in Afghanistan after US pullout deadline," *Aljazeera*, 4 May 2021: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/5/4/taliban-launches-afghanistan-offensive-after-us-pullout-deadline
- 19. Tim O'Donnell, "US launches airstrike in response to failed Taliban rocket attack on day formal withdrawal begins," *The Week*, 01 May 2021: https://news.yahoo.com/u-launches-airstrike-response-failed-170800654.html
- 20. Jeff Seldin, "US Airstrikes Target Taliban as Fighting Intensifies," *VOA*, 05 May 2021: https://www.voanews.com/south-central-asia/us-airstrikes-target-taliban-fighting-intensifies
- "US Warplanes Helping Afghan Forces Fend Off Taliban: Officials, *Agence France Presse*, 5 May 2021: https://www.barrons.com/news/us-warplanes-helping-afghan-forces-fend-off-taliban-officials-01620216613

- 21. Susannah George, "Afghan war enters more brutal phase as US troops begin pullout," *Washington Post*, 03 June 2021: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2021/06/03/afghanistan-war-taliban-helmand/
- 22. Thomas Gibbons-Neff, et al, "Pentagon Accelerates Withdrawal From Afghanistan; American troops are set to be out by early to mid-July," *NYT*, 27 May, 2021: https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/25/us/politics/us-afghanistan-withdrawal.html
- 23. Ayaz Gul, "Taliban Reject Foreign Military Role in Guarding Kabul Airport After Troop Exit," *VOA*, 12 June 2021: https://www.voanews.com/south-central-asia/taliban-reject-foreign-military-role-guarding-kabul-airport-after-troop-exit
- 24. "Taliban says security of airports, embassies to be 'Afghan responsibility," *Agence France Presse,* 12 June 2021: https://sg.news.yahoo.com/taliban-says-security-airports-embassies-124205958.html
- 25. "Overwhelming majority backs US withdrawal from Afghanistan: poll," *The Hill,* 29 Apr 2021: https://thehill.com/hilltv/what-americas-thinking/551040-poll-73-percent-support-us-withdrawal-from-afghanistan
- 26. Carl Conetta, "They made a desolation and called it 'A Good War'," Project On Defense Alternatives, Updated 5 Nov 2020: https://comw.org/pda/afghanistan-a-desolation-and-they-called-it-a-good-war/
- 27. Eltaf Najafizada, "Taliban look to grab power as US departs Afghanistan, UN warns," *Stars & Sripes (Bloomberg News)*, 3 Jun 2021: https://www.stripes.com/theaters/middle_east/2021-06-03/Taliban-look-to-grab-power-as-US-departs-Afghanistan-UN-warns-1632061.html
- Jeff Schogol, "\$88 billion and 20 years later, the Afghan security forces are still no match for the Taliban," *Task & Purpose*, 22 Mar 2021: https://taskandpurpose.com/news/afghan-security-forces-no-match-taliban/
- David Zucchino and Najim Rahim, A Wave of Afghan Surrenders to the Taliban Picks Up Speed," *NYT*, 27 May 2021: https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/27/world/asia/afghan-surrender-taliban.html;
- Kathy Gannon, "Afghan forces demoralized, rife with corruption," AP, 27 May 2021: https://apnews.com/article/lifestyle-e517e884c14e795f2cc7c115839a468d
- 28. Afghanistan Study Group, *Final Report: A Pathway for Peace in Afghanistan*, US Institute of Peace, 03 Feb 2021: https://www.usip.org/publications/2021/02/afghanistan-study-group-final-report-pathway-peace-afghanistan
- Madiha Afzal and Michael O'Hanlon, "Withdrawing troops from Afghanistan: Biden's unforced error puts America at risk," Brookings Institution, 15 April 2021, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2021/04/15/withdrawing-troops-from-afghanistan-bidens-unforced-error-puts-america-at-risk/

- Sumit Ganguly and Tricia Bacon, "In Afghanistan, the Choice Isn't Withdraw or Endless War," *Foreign Policy*, 02 Apr 2021, https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/04/02/in-afghanistan-the-choice-isnt-withdraw-or-endless-war/
- Paul D. Shinkman and Lisa Hage, "Biden Ordered Afghanistan Withdrawal Despite Objections From Top Advisers, Congress," *US News,* 13 Apr 2021, https://www.usnews.com/news/national-news/articles/2021-04-13/biden-ordered-afghanistan-withdrawal-despite-objections-from-top-advisers-congress
- Cheryl The, "Top GOP hawks come out in full force against an Afghanistan withdrawal by September 11," *The Business Insider*, 15 Apr 15, 2021, https://www.businessinsider.com/top-republicans-object-to-bidens-afghanistan-pullout-2021-4
- 29. Kevin Marsh, "Obama's Surge: A Bureaucratic Politics Analysis of the Decision to Order a Troop Surge in the Afghanistan War," *Foreign Policy Analysis* (July 2014), pp 265-288: https://www.jstor.org/stable/24910832
- Andrew J. Bacevich, "The Tyranny of Defense Inc.," *The Atlantic,* Jan/Feb 2011: https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2011/01/the-tyranny-of-defense-inc/308342/
- Morton H. Halperin and Priscilla Clapp with Arnold Kanter, *Bureaucratic Politics and Foreign Policy* (Washington DC: Brookings Institution Press, 18 Oct 2006): https://www.brookings.edu/book/bureaucratic-politics-and-foreign-policy/
- Daniel Wirls, "Military Policy as an Arena of Public Policy," APSA 2010 Annual Meeting Paper, 28 Aug 2010: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1642621
- 30. "Hillary Clinton warns of 'huge consequences' in Afghan US troop withdrawal," *BBC*, 3 May 2021: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-56966473
- Emily Jacobs, "Senate Democrats split on Biden's Afghanistan withdrawal," *NY Post,* 14 April 2012: https://nypost.com/2021/04/14/senate-democrats-split-on-bidens-afghanistan-withdrawal/
- 31. Paul D. Shinkman, "Top General Breaks With Biden on Afghanistan Withdrawal," *US News*, 22 April 2021: https://www.usnews.com/news/national-news/articles/2021-04-22/top-us-general-afghanistans-military-may-not-hold-on-after-we-leave
- 32. Frank Jacobs, "What to Pack When You're Leaving a War; As the US [2013] retrograde hits its peak, what will America really leave behind in Afghanistan?", *Foreign Policy* (01 Nov 2013): https://foreignpolicy.com/2013/11/01/what-to-pack-when-youre-leaving-a-war/
- Sarah Dougherty, "The crazy logistics of packing up the US war in Afghanistan," GlobalPost, 19 Apr 2014: https://www.pri.org/stories/2014-04-19/what-it-takes-pack-us-war-afghanistan
- BBC, "The mammoth military task of leaving Afghanista, *BBC*, 28 Jan 2014: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-south-asia-25848662
- 33. Ryan Baker and Jonathan Schroden, "Why Is It So Tough to Withdraw from Afghanistan?

- *War on the Rocks.com*, 8 Apr 2021: https://warontherocks.com/2021/04/why-is-it-so-tough-to-withdraw-from-afghanistan/
- 34. Susannah George and Dan Lamothe, "The United States has closed at least 10 bases around Afghanistan. But drawdown details remain murky," *Washington Post*, 7 Nov 2020: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/afghanistan-us-base-closures/2020/11/26/66c5d1c6-2df8-11eb-9dd6-2d0179981719_story.html
- 35. Lt General William G. Pagonis, *Moving Mountains: Lessons in Leadership and Logistics from the Gulf War* (Cambridge MA USA: Harvard Business Review Press, 01 August 1992): https://www.amazon.com/Moving-Mountains-Lessons-Leadership-Logistics/dp/0875843603
- 36. Col. David Banian, "From hard to harder: Iraq retrograde lessons for Afghanistan," *Army Sustainment* magazine, Oct-Dec 2013. Reprinted on the US Army website, 8 Oct 2013: https://tinyurl.com/yetw3qmu
- 37. Ryan Baker and Jonathan Schroden, "Why Is It So Tough to Withdraw from Afghanistan?" *War on the Rocks.com*, 8 Apr 2021: https://warontherocks.com/2021/04/why-is-it-so-tough-to-withdraw-from-afghanistan/
- 38 Dan Lamothe and Susannah George, "Pentagon plans for expected Trump order to pull thousands more troops from Afghanistan," *Washington Post*, 27 May 2020: https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/pentagon-plans-for-expected-trump-order-to-pull-thousands-more-troops-from-afghanistan/2020/05/27/3068c5c2-a025-11ea-9d96-c3f7c755fd6e_story.html
- Rebecca Kheel, "Official: Pentagon has started 'prudent planning' for full Afghanistan withdrawal by May," *The Hill*, 22 Sep 2001: https://thehill.com/policy/defense/517577-official-pentagon-has-started-prudent-planning-for-full-afghanistan-withdrawal.
- 39. Lt. Col. Jamey Haukap, "Closing Out Operation Enduring Freedom," US Army website, June 3, 2015: https://www.army.mil/article/148421/closing_out_operation_enduring_freedom
- C. Todd Lopez, "'Team of Teams' draws down Afghan bases, equipment," US Army website, 9 Apr 2015: https://tinyurl.com/yzx6ez8s
- 40. Afghanistan Equipment Drawdown: Progress Made, but Improved Controls in Decision Making Could Reduce Risk of Unnecessary Expenditures, US Government Accountability Office, Sep 2014: https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-14-768
- 41. "US Military Fatalities in Afghanistan, 2001-2020," http://icasualties.org/App/
 AfghanFatalities (Includes both Killed in Action and accidental deaths.) Military fatalities by country and year: http://icasualties.org/#Year
- 42. Richard E. Killblane, US Army Transportation School," *Delivering Victory: The History of US Military Transportation* (Bingley, United Kingdom: Emerald Publishing, Nov. 2019): https://www.amazon.com/Delivering-Victory-History-Military-Transportation-ebook/dp/B07WG8Y725

- 43. "US, Taliban Reportedly Negotiating New Troop Pullout Deadline in July Instead of 9/11 Anniversary," *FARS News Agency*, 08 June 2021: <a href="https://www.farsnews.ir/en/news/1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400021400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Insead-f-9-1400091/US-Taliban-Repredly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-Negiaing-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-New-New-Trp-Pll-Deadline-in-Jly-New-New-Trp-New-Trp-New-Trp-New-Trp-New-Trp-New-Tr
- 44. US Sec of State Antony Blinken, *March 2021 Letter to Kabul leaders*, Washington DC, March 2021: https://comw.org/pda/fulltext/2103-Blinken-Letter-to-Kabul-Gov.pdf
- 45. *Afghanistan Peace Agreement* (draft proposal), Washington DC, Mar 2021: https://comw.org/pda/fulltext/2103-Blinken-Plan.pdf. The proposal sets out plans for a peace process, government structure, and international commitments.
- 46 "Blinken offers plan to bolster Afghan peace process, report indicates," *Politico (Associated Press*), 07 Mar 2021: https://www.politico.com/news/2021/03/07/tony-blinken-afghanistan-peace-474330
- AlexWard, "The Biden administration's leaked Afghanistan peace plan, explained," *Vox*, 8 March 2021: https://www.vox.com/2021/3/8/22319420/afghanistan-blinken-letter-leak-peace-plan
- 47. US Sec of State Antony Blinken, *Letter to Kabul leaders*: https://comw.org/pda/fulltext/2103-Blinken-Letter-to-Kabul-Gov.pdf
- 48. Susannah George, "Taliban issues warning over U.S. troop plan, demanding forces withdraw from Afghanistan by May 1 or risk 'compounded' problems," *Washington Post*, 14 April 2021: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2021/04/14/afghanistan-taliban-ustroop-withdrawal/
- 49 US State Department, Agreement for Bringing Peace to Afghanistan between the Islamic Emirate of Afghanistan which is not recognized by the United States as a state and is known as the Taliban and the United States of America, 29 Feb 2020: https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Agreement-For-Bringing-Peace-to-Afghanistan-02.29.20.pdf
- 50. US Sec of State Antony Blinken, *March 2021 Letter to Kabul leaders*: https://comw.org/pda/fulltext/2103-Blinken-Letter-to-Kabul-Gov.pdf
- 51 Thomas Gibbons-Neff, et al, "US Pushes UN-Led Peace Conference in Letter to Afghan Leader," *NYT*, 7 Mar 2021: https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/07/world/asia/afghanistan-blinken-troop-withdrawal.html
- 52. Catherine Putz, "Attention Turns to Proposed Summit on Afghanistan in Turkey," *The Diplomat,* 08 April 2021: https://thediplomat.com/2021/04/attention-turns-to-proposed-summit-on-afghanistan-in-turkey/
- Kathy Gannon, "Taliban not ready to meet Afghan govt in Turkey as US wants," *AP*, 12 Apr 2021: https://apnews.com/article/joe-biden-turkey-afghanistan-antony-blinken-taliban-0c53b7bbb772de0576f6d17a2c494632
- Hamid Shalizi, "US-backed Afghan peace conference in Turkey postponed over Taliban no-show -sources," *Reuters*, 20 April 2021: https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/us-

 $\frac{backed\text{-}afghan\text{-}peace\text{-}conference\text{-}turkey\text{-}postponed\text{-}over\text{-}taliban\text{-}no\text{-}show\text{-}sources\text{-}2021\text{-}04\text{-}}{20/}$

- "Istanbul meeting calls on Taliban to commit to Afghan peace talks," *Aljazeera*, 23 Apr 2021 https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/4/23/istanbul-meeting-calls-on-taliban-to-commit-to-afghan-peace-talks